College of Biological Sciences: EPC Committee Meeting Minutes 2/21/08

Prepared By Brett Couch


College of Biological Sciences

Educational Policy Committee Meeting 

Date: 2/21/08

Start: 2:30 PM

Finish: 4:10 PM

Location: 3104 MCB
Present: Stu Goldstein, Sarah Corrigan, Jane Phillips, Paul Siliciano, Sue Wick, Leslie Schiff, Frank Barnwell, Pete Snustad, Aaron Broege, Janaki Paskaradevan, Samuel McCabe, Brett Couch, John Stanton-Geddes and John Soechting.
Not Present: Robin Wright, Jean Underwood, Alexis Powell, Nikki Letawsky Shultz, Elizabeth Lockamy, Rogene Schnell

Minutes:

Minutes from 1/24/2008 were reviewed and Jane proposed future minutes should be reviewed for typos and formatting errors prior to distribution to the entire committee.  Jane volunteered to act as a reviewer for the minutes. 


The committee agreed that Jane would review the minutes from 1/24/2008 and future minutes taken by Brett.


The committee felt that section D, Credit for 1001 and 1009 Issue - Nikki Letawsky Shultz, did not accurately reflect the discussion that took place.  The committee agreed that this section needed revision and clarification, ideally as a concise list of points.  Brett will send his raw notes from the 1/24/2008 meeting to Sarah and she will assemble a bulleted list of items to be voted on by the committee in the next meeting. 
The minutes were approved unanimously with the exception of section D.  Jane will review the minutes, and correct typographic errors and re-write the section on Biochemistry course proposals.

Old Business

4XXX Itasca Course Proposal/ENT 4861 Aquatic Insects - David Biesboer
Dr. Biesboer agreed that prerequisites such as introductory biology should be added and that the U of M policies need to be updated in the syllabus.  He will also discuss with the instructor whether or not quizzes and/or exams should be required in addition to the aquatic insect collection.  Dr. Biesboer is also working with Dr. Weller to make sure the course is advertised to CBS, CFANS, coordinate campuses and other schools (e.g.  Bemidji).   Ideally, 10-12 students would enroll in the course.  As an upper-division ENT course, it wouldn’t automatically count for any CBS major.  With an introductory biology course as a prerequisite, students could petition to have this course count towards their majors.  Dr. Biesboer will update the proposal and send it to EPC for final consideration. 

A. BioC 4352 Course Proposal – Paul Siliciano


The items in the course proposals that were to be revised and clarified have not been completed.  These items will be completed by Paul and presented to the committee in a future meeting. 

B. BIOC 5225 Course Proposal – Paul Siliciano 


The items in the course proposals that were to be revised and clarified have not been completed.  These items will be completed by Paul and presented to the committee in a future meeting. 

Since the committee will likely approve BIOC 5225 and BioC 4352, Pete wanted clarification on the overall policy of CBS regarding offering both graduate and undergraduate versions of the same course.  This decision would impact an earlier request by Peter Tiffin to offer both graduate and undergraduate versions of his course.  The consensus was that the proposal to offer BIOC 5225 and BioC 4352 was specific to these courses and does not constitute a revision of the overall policy of CBS in which courses have either a graduate or undergraduate designation not both.

C. AP Biology credit for non-CBS majors – Jean Underwood/Robin Wright

Robin and Jean provided a document that summarizes the policies of universities around the country regarding the handling of advanced placement (AP) credits in biology.  Typically other schools will give non-majors credit for AP biology scores of 4 or 5.

In the previous meeting, the committee discussed the possibility of giving non-majors unspecified credit for AP scores of 4 or 5.  Leslie feels that the university should have a clear policy regarding credit for AP biology students should either receive biology credits for AP biology or the university should not accept AP credits.  Offering unspecified credit is really indecisive on the part of the university.  Making AP credits empty credits does not send a positive message to potential students.  

Not accepting AP credits as biology credits is also likely to affect enrollment since students will consider treatment of AP credits when applying to universities.  The University of Minnesota needs to be very aware of the policies of the University of Wisconsin-Madison since we compete with them for students. The benefit of accepting AP credits is that it does give non-biology majors more academic freedom so students have the time in their schedules to explore other courses.

On the issue of raising the minimum AP score that will count for biology credit from 3 to 4, Leslie and Jane cited studies from Linda Ellinger in 2000 (available to Committee if desired) that indicate that AP scores of 3, 4 or 5 are not predictive of student’s success in upper division courses.

The general feeling of the committee was that AP biology should count for the liberal education Biology requirement.  Biology 1009 is most similar in content and scope to AP biology.  The committee had previously reviewed the issue of equivalency and decided that AP biology should count as BIOL 1009. 

The committee moved to re-commit to the existing policy that a score of 3,4 or 5 would count for 4 credits in Biology 1009 (General Biology) and would fulfill the biological science/lab requirement.  


The motion was approved unanimously.  Sue abstained from the vote. 

New Business

a) Changes in Plant Biology (PBio) core requirements – Pete Snustad


Pete presented the revised requirements for Plant Biology majors prepared by the PBio curriculum committee.  Electives that are no longer taught have been removed from the requirements list.  An important change in the core requirements is that students are required to take biochemistry, genetics and cell biology.  


Leslie suggested that MicB4235 should be removed from the list of courses accepted by plant biology due to the large number of prerequisites required.  Students would not have the required prerequisites unless they were also doing a major in microbiology. Pete explained that many students decide on a major in PBio later in their undergraduate program and already have a major.  The rationale for giving credit for MicB4235 is to give students credit for as many courses as possible. 

The committee unanimously approved the changes to the core requirements for PBio.

b) Drop Math 1282; Spring 2009? Stu Goldstein


David Frank from the mathematics department was concerned about a drop in enrollment in Math 1282 and was asking CBS if the course should still be offered in the fall of 2009.  A number of factors appear to have contributed to the low enrollment in Math 1282

i) Some majors in CBS no longer requires a 2nd semester of calculus.

ii) Conflicts between BIOL2002 and Math 1282 schedules.  This conflict can’t be resolved by altering the BIOL 2002 lecture schedule since the lecture schedule in BIOL2002 is largely dictated by the need to fit in all of the necessary lab sections.

iii) Instructor preference.  Students preferred the course when Claudia Neuhauser was teaching.


Dropping Math1282 presents a problem for students interested in taking two semesters of calculus.  It is difficult for students to go from Math1281 to Math1272.  This year Math1281 was approximately three weeks behind Math 1271.  If students want two semesters of calculus and 1282 is not offered, students are not likely to take 1281.

The committee also discussed why students would take the Math 1281/1282 sequences as opposed to the Math 1271/1272 sequence.  For most students, it seems that Math 1271/1272 sequence would be preferable since there is less schedule conflict.  Generally, students have been attracted to the ”Biological Emphasis” designator of the Math 1281/1282 sequence although the courses are equivalent. 


The committee decided to seek Claudia’s input before making a decision regarding Math 1282

c) Pre-requisites for upper division courses – Robin Wright


Since Robin was not at the meeting, the committee decided to postpone formal discussion on this issue until the next meeting.


The committee did engage in a general, informal discussion of Robin’s proposal to make BIOL2002/2003 prerequisites for all CBS courses.  Many members of the committee feel that BIOL2002/2003 alone are not adequate preparation for all upper division courses, but since the course has just begun, it would seem premature to make this determination right now.

In a more general discussion, Leslie indicated that students should take genetics and biochemistry before taking 400 level courses.  In her experience, even students who have had a lot of biology still have difficulty with some basic concepts such as diagramming the RNA complement of DNA.


Pete agreed that genetics was needed as a prerequisite for cell biology.  He performed an informal interview of undergraduates that take biochemistry, genetics and cell biology in the same semester.  Generally these are the highest performing students yet they often still have difficulty with taking all of these courses at once.  Pete feels that even though some students are able to take biochemistry, genetics and cell biology concurrently, these students are not representative of the majority of CBS undergraduates.  Students that take these three courses out of sequence are often end up in trouble and it does a disservice to the students to encourage them to take courses out of sequence.  

Paul suggested that the committee should consider how to balance the needs of the average student while allowing higher achieving students the opportunity to move more quickly by taking courses out of sequence. 

One advantage of the BIOL2002/2003 requirement for all CBS majors is that after a few years, we can evaluate how these cohorts perform in upper division classes.  As BIOL2002/2003 is still in its infancy the committee is reluctant to make major changes to course sequencing and pre-requisites before seeing how students taking BIOL2002/2003 handle upper division courses.

4) Announcements


A) University of Minnesota at Rochester – Stu Goldstein


Stu announced to the committee that the University of Minnesota at Rochester is in the process of becoming a campus.  There has been a program in Rochester for a long time, centering on health sciences in association with the Mayo clinic and the local health care industry.  The Rochester campus wants to become a degree-granting institute and are experimenting with different undergraduate tracks.  Stu thinks that a major difficulty that the campus will face in offering degrees is that there is only funding for 12 full time faculty positions which is below the level of most community colleges. 


CBS is acting as a sponsor for the University of Minnesota at Rochester but it is unclear to Stu what role CBS will play. 
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